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INT. SHOPPING CENTRE – DAY1

It’s a typical Saturday afternoon with thousands of consumers 
bustling their way from shop to shop.

EXT. SHOPPING CENTRE. ROOFTOP CAR PARK – DAY2

And it’s as busy in the car park. Parents packing their 
purchases and kids into their cars. In the far distance can 
be heard a jack hammer…

EXT. SHOPPING CENTRE. EXTENSION BUILDING SITE – DAY3

The huge jack hammer is attached to the arm of a JCB. It 
smashes through some old potholed tarmac, the remains of a 
makeshift car park. It is deafening as the tarmac crumbles 
away. Another JCB scoops up the rubble—

‘STOP!’ yells the FOREMAN waving his arms in panic. The JCBs
stop. The site falls silent.

The Foreman rushes over to the exposed ground beneath the 
jack hammer. Half buried is a HUMAN SKULL. The Foreman cleans 
away some more dirt to expose the entire skull. From the top 
of the skull, through the nasal cavity, around the left ear 
and back up to the top runs a weld. As he stares the Foreman 
comes to the realisation that this clearly two different 
skulls welded together.

EXT. GARDEN – DAY4

We’re at a big country house. It’s a children’s party but 
that doesn’t mean that there isn’t WAITING STAFF serving 
drinks to the grown ups.

Loads of kids are playing in the crisp summer’s day. It’s 
less a party more a statement about the host: RONA SHREEVES 
(Shreeves’ younger sister). Rona watches the kids playing, 
Shreeves looks away…

They have a frank discussion about Shreeves’ income, Rona
wants to give her some money – on the proviso that she starts 
answering phone calls from their mother. Rona says that their 
parents respect her decision to whistle-blow and just want to 
help her through it, ‘you don’t have to be Superwoman all the 
time’.

Shreeves is saved from answering when the KIDS drag her of to 
play Nerf water guns with them. She’s really awkward around 
kids – she won’t admit it to anyone but a wine glass, but 
they remind her of the emptiness of her life.

INT. HOUSES OF PARLIAMENT. CROMWELL’S OFFICE – DAY5

CROMWELL has various alternative covers for his leadership 
manifesto spread out across the desk.
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SHREEVES is arguing with him: ‘You tasked me to monitor and 
disrupt Whitewash, now you’re telling me to back off?’   The 
topic for discussion is the swift and unexpected departure of 
the Prime Minister’s daughter to Africa. Cromwell tells her 
to let this one go. She wants to know why. Stalemate.

Shreeves storms out. AMBER enters.

INT. HOUSES OF PARLIAMENT. CORRIDOR – DAY6

Shreeves storms down the corridor. She sends a text. Through 
the noise of the palace she hears the footsteps of a one 
legged man… The Amputee?   She races around the corner to 
find an empty corridor, the footsteps gone. A moment later 
JACK DEANLIN MP strolls past.

EXT. SHOPPING CENTRE. EXTENSION BUILDING SITE – DAY7

The police have cordoned off the site with bio-hazard tape 
and are taking away the unearthed remains in body bags. MARSH 
and COPELAND arrive posing as MOD officials, they get 
everyone, including the police to wait in the site cabin – 
not knowing that a fused skull is also inside the cabin.

They redirect the body bags to a local incinerator. Get in 
their car and drive off. Detonating explosives they have 
placed under the site cabin – blowing it and every witness to 
the excavation sky high.

EXT. SHOPPING CENTRE. ROOFTOP CAR PARK – DAY8

A huge boom sends shoppers racing to the edge of the car 
park. A huge black cloud bellows up from about half a mile 
away.

INT. FORENSICS LAB – NIGHT9

DR NAZREEN SONI (52) is conducting an autopsy on the victims 
of the explosion. Some are intact, for others all that 
remains are burnt, severed limbs. As she lays out these limbs 
on the pathology tables, Dr Soni’s attention is drawn to a 
skull… with a weld running around it.

INT. DAME MARGO’S WESTMINSTER APARTMENT – NIGHT10

DAME MARGO is serving Shreeves and Brown coffee. She knows 
that they work for Cromwell but is surprised by their visit – 
she would expect Cromwell to meet her personally.

Shreeves wants to know why the Prime Minister’s Daughter fled 
the country so quickly. Dame Margo says she knows nothing, it 
was apparently a personal decision.

EXT. DAME MARGO’S WESTMINSTER APARTMENT BLOCK – NIGHT11

Shreeves and Brown leave. Watching from across the street is 
a JOURNALIST from the Independent newspaper.
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INT. HOUSES OF PARLIAMENT. CROMWELL’S OFFICE – NIGHT12

Now looking much more like a campaign headquarters – plans 
and diagrams pinned up on the walls, flipcharts, boxes of 
leaflets. As Amber leaves the phone rings, Cromwell answers 
it; it is Dr Soni calling from her car…

INT. DR SONI’S CAR – NIGHT13

The car is parked on The Embankment, Dr looks out at the 
floodlit Houses of Parliament as she tells Cromwell that she 
is the daughter of the late Sir Sanjit Soni, an old colleague 
of Cromwells. Cromwell denies knowing Sir Sanjit. Dr Soni
persists: her father told her that if she ever came across 
anything that shouldn’t be happening she should contact 
Cromwell.

INT. HOUSES OF PARLIAMENT. CROMWELL’S OFFICE – MORNING14

Cromwell has summoned Shreeves and Brown. He introduces them 
to Dr Soni who tells them about the ‘gas explosion’ at the 
building site. She has little need to, it’s all over the 
front covers of the newspapers. Shreeves: Why were the police 
already there? – Cromwell: There appears to have been an 
earlier incident but the police records system has suffered a 
‘corruption’ for the period the call came in.

Dr Soni goes on to report that there was one skull too many. 
And the spare skull was indeed two conjoined skulls with 
different DNA. One is unknown, the other dates back to an 
escaped prisoner from the early 1990s.

EXT. DAME MARGO’S WESTMINSTER APARTMENT BLOCK – MORNING15

As Dame Margo’s parliamentary car pulls up the Journalist 
approaches her. He wants to know why the Prime Minister’s 
Daughter bailed for Africa in such a hurry. She once again 
denies everything – ‘she’s gone on a gap year’. As she gets 
in her car she asks, ‘What was your name again?’

INT. MICROFICHE LIBRARY – DAY16

Shreeves and Brown whizz through the microfiches until they 
find the news story on the escaped prisoner. This gives them 
a date and location for his escape: a secure psychiatric unit 
– a bit harsh for a burglar.

A quick Google brings up the short history of the small 
psychiatric unit. It was never used to capacity (echoes of 
the under used cargo ship from earlier episodes) and was 
closed down a few months after the prisoners’ escape.

Brown finds it odd that Dr Soni has come to Cromwell: ‘she 
must know what we do. If so knows, who else does?’ – and will 
her insider information lead to Brown’s missing wife and 
child?

Shreeves’ phone rings – she takes that call in private…
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EXT. LOBBY. MICROFICHE LIBRARY – DAY17

…it is the Journalist. He wants to know why Shreeves is 
texting him dead end stories to follow – the Prime Minister’s 
Daughter is just on a gap year. Shreeves tells him to dig 
deeper, but he says he has better things to chase such as 
hackers targeting in the Israeli military IT infrastructure. 
Shreeves: ‘There’s a reason she left in a hurry, I don’t have 
the time to find out. You do.’

INT. FORENSICS LAB – DAY18

A Whitewash Agent drops the welded skull into a holdall and 
heads for the exit. He has soaked the lab with petrol, empty 
cans lie around. In the corner of the room Dr Soni is bound 
and gagged. As he leaves the Agent lights a rag and throws it 
in – the lab ignites. Around his neck is Dr Soni’s swipe ID 
card..

INT. MICROFICHE LIBRARY – DAY19

Shreeves returns. Brown has been through all the microfiches 
and finds it odd how little the psychiatric unit is mentioned 
in local newspapers. He’s Googled as well – no mention of 
anyone connected with the place. No patients. No doctors.

Shreeves knows why this is – D-Notices. She phones Amber and 
gets her to run a D-Notice check on the psychiatric unit. The 
check comes back with hundreds of the things. This 
psychiatric unit was hushed up to the point of fanaticism. 
Shreeves: ‘Are there any recurring factors?’ – Amber: ‘Yes, 
the word Hertz.’

Amber glances up at the TV News: Breaking News – Fire at 
Forensics Lab

Amber relays this to Shreeves.

EXT. FORENSICS LAB – DAY20

Shreeves and Brown’s car skids to a halt. The Fire Service is 
dowsing the building confident that everybody is out. 
Shreeves and Brown race around looking for Dr Soni – nobody 
knows where she is. She swiped out a few minutes before the 
fire. Brown tries to convince the FIRE FIGHTERS to go into 
check on Dr Soni. They have no reason to believe him.

Shreeves is on the phone to Cromwell. He can’t get through to 
Dr Soni’s phone.

Brown steals some breathing apparatus from the fire engine 
and runs into the building.

INT. FORENSICS LAB. CORRIDOR – DAY21

Brown can hardly see for the smoke. He stumbles along the 
corridor. He’s turned on the breathing apparatus without know 
how to, so it’s not working as well as it should.
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INT. FORENSICS LAB. STAIRCASE – DAY22

Brown crawls up the stairs on hands and knees. He can barely 
carry on.

INT. FORENSICS LAB – DAY23

The lab is ablaze. An inferno. Dr Soni is still tied up, her 
lab coat is on fire she rolls on it to put it out, but it’s a 
losing battle. Suddenly the burning door swings open and 
Brown staggers in and collapses next to Dr Soni. He pulls at 
the rope that binds her arms. He passes out without untying 
it. Dr Soni knees him in the chest, he comes to. With a final 
effort he loosens the rope enough for her to pull her hands 
free. She unties herself but Brown has passed out completely.

Coughing and spluttering she starts to drag Brown towards the 
door – but he weighs a ton!

A wall cupboard collapses and lands on Dr Soni’s leg. She 
drops to the floor in agony. It’s broken. There’s no way out 
now. Dr Soni begins to pass out. The last blurred image she 
sees are Fire Fighters… and then she’s gone. Silence.

EXT. FORENSICS LAB – DAY24

Fire Fighters rush from  the smoke filled building. Between 
them they are carrying Brown and Dr Soni. Shreeves races over 
as both are put in the same ambulance.

INT. HOUSES OF PARLIAMENT. LOBBY – DAY25

Politicians, journalists and the public drift across the 
lobby. On a bench sits The Journalist who is typing up his 
NOTES into a story on the computer hackers. The Amputee 
approaches him: ‘I have been asked by Dame Margo Buchanan to 
take you to her Millbank office, I believe it concerns a 
conversation you had earlier…’

Journalist accepts and follows the Amputee.

INT. AMBULANCE – DAY26

Brown and Dr Soni are on oxygen masks for smoke inhalation 
but otherwise declared OK.

Shreeves is trying to work out what Hertz means – 
electricity, maybe?   Dr Soni suddenly sits up: ‘Gustav Hertz 
– he was one of Joseph Mengele’s protégés. The sort of sick 
bastard that would try to weld two human beings together. He 
was smuggled to Britain after they took Berlin. Died five 
years later.’   Shreeves: ‘And how would you know this?’   Dr
Soni: ‘My father was connected in high places. He liked to 
tell me horror stories as a child, said it would prepare me 
for the world.’   Brown: ‘And what else did he tell you?’   
Dr Soni: ‘lots – including don’t tell anybody. Look where 
breaking that rule just once has got me’.
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Shreeves brings up the list of D-Notices on her phone. They 
start in 1950 – the year of Hertz supposed death. But what if 
Whitewash just took him off the map – put him underground – 
at the psychiatric unit?   Dr Soni: ‘One problem: Whitewash 
didn’t exist back then. And that’s all I’m prepared to 
disclose.’   Brown: ‘That’s two things – we never said they 
were called Whitewash.’

The Ambulance pulls up and the doors open…

EXT. HOSPITAL – DAY27

Brown and Dr Soni are wheeled into A&E. Shreeves makes a 
phone call. No answer.

INT. TRANSIT VAN – DAY28

The Journalist’s phone rings. And rings. And rings.

On the floor of the van, the Amputee has the Journalist 
pinned down as he force feeds him pills and spirits.

INT. HOUSES OF PARLIAMENT. CROMWELL’S OFFICE – DAY29

A campaign meeting. Cromwell wants the low down on his 
opponents before the big face-off at the party conference 
next week. Amber is creating a buzz on the social media sites 
about Cromwell’s vision. He also due on Newsnight in a few 
hours.

So the arrival of Shreeves and Brown is big change of focus. 
Cromwell excuses himself and drags the two of them into the 
corridor.

INT. HOUSES OF PARLIAMENT. CORRIDOR – DAY30

They want to know why Dr Soni knows more about who they’re up 
against than they do. Reluctantly, Cromwell explains that 
Whitewash was set up in 2005 to coerce the great and powerful 
into making the right decisions. Dr Soni’s father, Sir Sanjit
was the safe hand at the helm. Beyond Sir Sanjit nobody knows 
who was in Whitewash. When he died it was assumed that the 
network disbanded – it didn’t – it was taken over by an 
unknown party and became a much more sinister organisation. 
As to who now runs it, Cromwell produces a poor copy of one 
of the D-Notices: signed in 1950 by a pre-PM Harold McMillan. 
‘This runs deep.’

Cromwell: ‘Shreeves, you knew Journalist. He’s having his 
stomach pumped.’

EXT. WILDLIFE RESERVE – DAY31

A tranquil spot. Shreeves and Brown look out at the runners 
and dog walkers. ‘Hard to believe this was the site of the 
psychiatric hospital.’   But what happen here?   Brown 
recalls that the Americans pulled all the rocket scientists 
out of Berlin to kick start their own space programme. 

CONTINUED:26
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So did the British do the same with Hertz – to kick start… 
what?   Whatever it was it must have failed or we would know 
about it.

Question remain: ‘what actually happened to Dr Gustav Hertz?’ 
– ‘How many more people was he allowed to experiment on?’

Shreeves unfolds the D-Notice copy that Cromwell gave her. 
She can decipher a couple of names on it. She uses her smart 
phone to hack into their social security details. One is 
still alive and registered at a MOD care facility.

INT. MOD CARE FACILITY. CORRIDOR – DAY32

The STAFF NURSE takes Shreeves and Brown past maimed and 
wounded military personal. Some have prosthetic limbs, others 
work on exercise regimes. Shreeves asks if they know of a 
well-dressed man with missing arm and a bladerunner leg. The 
Nurse does not, she is however surprised at their visit. The 
secure wing gets few visitors.

INT. MOD CARE FACILITY. SECURE WING. DAY LOUNGE – DAY33

The residents sit around in high backed chairs. Doped to keep 
them under control. As Shreeves and brown look around the 
room they see contorted bodies, deformed heads and grotesque 
faces. There is a pity to it all.

They are led over to the man they have come to see. He sits 
dribbling from his mouth, maybe watching the TV that is on in 
front of him but probably not, just staring. As Shreeves and 
Brown look on the Nurse attends to another patient: ‘Would 
you like another cup of tea Gustav?’ – Shreeves and Brown 
spin around. Shuffling around on a Zimmer-frame is a ninety-
two year old DR GUSTAV HERTZ.

Slowly they approach him. Of all the residents he is the only 
one who shows no sign of mutilation.

Bizarrely he gives them a tour of the wing…

INT. MOD CARE FACILITY. SECURE WING. ACCOMMODATION UNIT 34
CORRIDOR – DAY

Shuffling along, pointing into resident’s rooms as he goes, 
Hertz explains himself: ‘I was brought to Britain to work on 
advanced health care. When the Iron Curtain came down I was 
the world expert in genetics. With America not sharing all 
its breakthroughs with Britain your government was afraid it 
would get left behind in the military race, especially in 
physically modified soldiers. I was the only expert they had’

Brown: ‘You sick bastard, look at these people. You did 
this.’   Hertz: ‘And I am proud of my work.’

Shreeves: ‘Then they closed you down and dumped all your 
failed experiments under a car park – the cheapskates didn’t 
even have the brains or decency to cremate them.’

CONTINUED:31
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Hertz: ‘You don’t have children do you Ms Shreeves?   I do, 
these are my children. And my pleasure is to be in here with 
them. I care for them as much as I can but my days are few.’

Brown threatens to blow the lid on the secure wing. But he 
knows that Whitewash can have it closed down and evacuated 
within hours – maybe relocating the residents, but probably 
just disposing of them. Hertz: ‘Can you be so certain that 
what you now do for your government will not be looked upon 
so lowly in forty years’ time?’

INT. DAME MARGO’S WESTMINSTER APARTMENT – DAY35

Cromwell pays a visit to Dame Margo. He knows why the 
Journalist overdosed – it’s part of the cover up around the 
Prime Minister’s Daughter. He knows that Dame Margo used her 
one call to Whitewash to do the right thing and end the Prime 
Minister’s Daughter’s days as a sex trafficker. Dame Margo 
denies everything.

When Cromwell leaves, Dame Margo pulls the Journalist’s 
notebook from a jiffy bag and throws it into a shredder.

INT. HOSPITAL WARD – NIGHT36

Shreeves sits at Dr Soni’s bedside - she’ll be discharged by 
morning. Shreeves tells her that the issue with the welded 
skull is now closed. But she has her Whitewash secrets the 
same way Dr Soni does.

INT. HOSPITAL. CORRIDOR – NIGHT37

Shreeves walks along the corridor, ignoring the arrows 
pointing to the exit. She gets in a lift.

INT. HOSPITAL. HIGH DEPENDENCY UNIT – NIGHT38

Shreeves enters but is stopped by a NURSE. Shreeves explains 
she is friend of the Journalist. As she catches a glimpse of 
him in bed, staring ahead, dribbling the nurse tell her all 
they can do is make him comfortable. For the rest of his 
life.

INT. SHREEVES’ HOUSEBOAT – NIGHT39

Shreeves lies on her bed. A glass of wine in hand – it’s been 
a long day.

Her phone rings. On screen: MUM

…she lets it ring and ring and ring…

CONTINUED:34
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